THREE RIVERS
COLLEGE

THE COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF SOUTHEAST MISSOURI

COLLEGE CABINET MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, January 13, 2015
8:30am

1. President’s Opening Remarks

Dr. Payne provided an update on the capital bonding issue. It is moving forward but now has
a stipulation that the projects should meet a 20 year life test. He will keep the cabinet
members updated.
Dr. Payne discussed the current enrollment numbers and the decline that we have seen over
the past two years. Public perception is that a drop in enrollment is an institutional problem,
however, enroliment frequently acts independently from the processes of the college and is
most often an indicator of what is going on with the economic conditions rather than specific
college operations. That is not to say that enrollment is totally outside the control of the
institution. We are aware that the college is weak in advising, financial aid and recruiting
non-traditional students, based on feedback from our team members and the students. In
order to off-set the current economic conditions that are impacting enrollment we need to
operate as efficiently and as effectively as possible, including a more systematic approach to
outreach to civic and service organizations. Someone from the college should be a
representative in every organization. As that representative, the college will pay the annual
dues for membership. Dr. Russell is to become a member of the Rotary Club.
The college should concentrate on improving the retention numbers through constant
communication of the students and enrollment time built into the class schedules.
Dr. Payne discussed where we are on the rent payment for the old building in Sikeston. Dr.
Payne is to contact the owner to determine if there is any willingness to allow the college out
of the lease that is currently in place.
Dr. Payne discussed the conversation with Pepsi and the proposed donation. The offer is not
favorable to the college.
Dr. Payne led the discussion on policy creation and alteration.
= Office of Institutional Effectiveness is the keeper of the policies and will formalize all new
and any changes to existing policies.
= The college must review the policies that are currently in effect and ensure that we have
all of the necessary policies needed before the accreditation visit.
= Policies must be approved by the board.
= Regulation must be adopted by cabinet and provided to the board for information only
=  Process
a. Cabinet member contacts Dr. M. Payne to begin the process
b. Draftis developed
c. Draft sent electronically to cabinet members for review. Responses are tabulated and
the draft revised. Then resent to the cabinet for review. This step will repeat until
such time as everyone is satisfied with the policy
d. Draft taken to the cabinet for vote
Draft then goes to legal review
f. Any changes taken to the cabinet for approval



g.
h.
2. Discussion
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If approved, taken to the board for vote
If passed, posted on the web site

* Boy Scout Presentation — Mike Dineen
= Mr. Dineen presented various programs available within the Boy Scouts that would
present partnership opportunities to the college.

a.

d.

Venturing: This can be used as a retention tool. Using seven leadership methods, this
program for youth helps prepare them to become responsible, caring adults. The
youth decide areas of interest and develop programs of study.

Exploring: This is career based and involves adult consultation instead of adult
leadership.

Merit Badge University: The College could host a university on campus which would
attract hundreds of scouts to the campus to compete for the badge.

Student Leadership Opportunities

=  Ann Matthews asked that Mike return to talk with a select number of staff members in
more detail on the above.
= Next Steps to beginning the Merit Badge University

a.
b.

C.

Determine the timing of the university

Budget to determine the price to be charged. Mike will have a budget put together
and to Janine Heath by March 2.

Work with the College to identify areas to offer and counselors from the staff.

* MO State Retirement System Community College Credit Hour Conversion Formula
Regulation
= Dr. Payne presented the new Formula Regulation recently published from PSRS regarding
hours worked and the retirement system. The cabinet discussed the impact on the
college as it relates to the adjunct body. There are many questions to be answered as we
review the regulation. Updates will be forthcoming from both Dr. Payne and Kristina
McDaniel.
» Developing Planning Priorities 2016
= Dr. Payne reviewed the process that will be used in establishing the Planning Priorities for
2016.

a.

b.

C.

3. Centers:

A meeting will be schedule with the following individuals

1) Charlotte Eubank

2) Dr. Mary Lou Brown

3) Dr. Brenda Russell

4) Dr. Maribeth Payne

5) Ann Matthews

This group will develop a unified list of priorities that will be used college wide. These
will be the institutional priorities. Departmental goals will be developed within each
of the functional areas of the college supporting the institutional priorities.

The Institutional priorities will be developed and presented at the Planning Retreat.
During the retreat the departmental goals will be defined.

« Bill Hampton reported that the centers have been busy with enrollment up in Dexter, level in
Malden and down in Kennett and Sikeston.
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» Bill requested that a financial aid representative travel to the centers at least once a month
to assist with student issues. This schedule should be forwarded to Teresa Johnson to be

uploaded to the Media Link system for student notification.

* Ann Matthews asked if the facilitators should have access to the student social security
account numbers. After discussion, it was decided that due to the functions that the
facilitators perform, they need the access. Training should be conducted to ensure the

confidentiality of this information.
4. Follow-up Items

Item Responsible Party

Status

On Line Directory Coordination Teresa Johnson/Steve
Atwood/Kristina McDaniel

Kristina has tested the new PAF
form and there is still some work
to be done in order for the
information to flow correctly.
Steve will send an example of the
information being captured to
the cabinet this week.

Facilities Usage Janine Heath/Tim Thompson

Janine and Tim to meet next
week on the draft manual.

FY16 Health Insurance Kristina McDonald

Kristina presented the survey
results. She will send out to the
cabinet members. The goal is to
utilize this information to guide
our benefit structure for the
upcoming year.

Facilities Review Janine Heath

There is a team assigned to walk
each of the buildings and provide
information on deficiencies noted
to Janine for reporting. This is
due to her by the 30" of January.

5. Academic Instruction

* Evening Advantage has started. Dr. Brown is visiting each of the classes to ensure that the
students are aware of the program and answer any questions they might have.

* Open discussion on the need to increase evening enrollment on the PB campus.

» Dr. Brown expressed her willingness to attend the various service organization meetings in PB

to discuss the programs available at the college.

« Dr. Brown informed the cabinet that the summer and fall schedules are being put together

and will be ready by the March enrollment date.

* There will be an “ITV Auction” on Thursday, January 15 at 2pm for the center directors. Dr.
Russell complimented Bill on his preparedness at the last auction. This is very beneficial for
the centers and the instructors in order to provide the classes that are needed.




College Cabinet Minutes |January 13, 2015 — Page 4

* The ACT test will be given to high school juniors this year. The college can use these test
results instead of incurring the cost of the compass testing.

* SEMO superintendent’s Meeting has been scheduled for March 4 on campus. The new DESE
Commissioner, Dr. Margie Vandeven will attend.

Communications

» Teresa Johnson informed the cabinet that the Three Rivers Ads are now up and running on
the digital billboard by Walmart.

* Comments on the annual report are due to Teresa Johnson by the end of the week.

» Please provide Teresa information for inclusion on Media Link

» Dr. Payne asked the cabinet members to provide human interest stories to him in order for
him to forward to the paper for publication.

Financial Services

* Charlotte Eubank reported that the dollars for spring are actually up 3.5%. This is due to an
increase in spring tuition.

» Charlotte is working on proposals for future tuition rates for a presentation to the board
members.

* BobJansen and Rob Tomlinson are almost finished with the conversion of Café ARC to a
vending operation.

+ Cammy and the maintenance staff have spent a considerable amount of time in Sikeston to
get the building ready for classes.

* Interviews for the Accounts Payable position will begin next week.

» Discussion on the telephone bill and current allocation. Concern over the amount of billing.
The IT department will review the bill and determine if it is correct. Will work with Financial
Services to correct any problems they find.

Human Resources

* Kristina McDaniel led the discussion on Healthcare Reform eligibility. The discussion
centered on the average number of hours worked over the course of the last year. Should
these hours exceed 30 per week, the college will be in a position to extend the offer of
coverage to those employees for the next year.

» Kristina has a rough draft of the job description for the Adjunct Coordinator that was
discussed at the last meeting. She will send to the members electronically.

« Kristina led the discussion of whether or not the college should have a handbook separate
from the policies and regulations housed on the web site. She proposed to eliminate the
handbook and have a statement that will be signed by all employees that they are
responsible to familiarize themselves with policies on the web site. She will compile a
handout of frequently asked questions to be given to the employee during the onboarding
process. This was voted on and approved by the cabinet.

* Dr. Payne informed the cabinet that training from HR is not optional and that the employees
should take this training seriously.

Information Technology

» Steve Atwood questioned the amount of taxes taken out of the checks this payroll. His staff
was expecting a slight decrease but ended up with a slight increase. Kristina explained that
the change to the federal tables offset the change to the state tables.
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The IT Technicians are teaching some IT classes this spring. This will allow them input on the
review of the programs.

10. Institutional Effectiveness

Dr. Maribeth Payne reminded everyone that the planning retreat in Friday, January 30 in
Sikeston.

Planning managers should finalize 2014 and update 2015

11. Student Services

Ann Matthews announced that the updated advising manual is being sent to the Dean’s for
review

Discussed Solid Rock closing. They have agreed to work with the college through the spring
semester but at that time we will have to identify an alternate solution.



THREE RIVERS
COLLEGE

THE COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF SOUTHEAST MISSOURI

COLLEGE CABINET MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, February 10, 2015

9:30am
1. Attendance
Dr. Wesley Payne Charlotte Eubank Dr. Mary Lou Brown
Dr. Brenda Russell — Absent Ann Matthews Dr. Maribeth Payne — Absent
Kristina McDaniel Teresa Johnson Steve Atwood
Bill Hampton — Absent Janine Heath

2. President’s Opening Remarks

Dr. Payne and Charlotte Eubank have been meeting on financial projections for the next five
years including potential tuition changes. The goal is to ensure that expenses are covered by
projected revenues.

Discussion of budgeting $250,000 per year for preventative maintenance to ensure that
the campus is maintained on a regular basis.

The college is committed to ensuring that employee salaries remain competitive. The
administration is currently comparing existing wages to other colleges in the state and the
local businesses.

Length of service of existing employees should be addressed when setting wages for new
hires.

The administration is reviewing merit increases versus cost of living increases. If we have
merit based increases we must ensure that the evaluation of the employees is objective
and not subjective.

Dr. Payne reminded the cabinet that it is time for employee evaluations. The current form is
being reviewed to improve the objectivity.

Dr. Payne and Kristina led the discussion on the upcoming health insurance renewal. The
college is seeking alternatives that would provide for the best benefit for the employees as
well as maintaining the cost to the college.

3. Discussion

Advising Manual Presentation

Chris Adams and Liz Deken presented the draft of the new advising manual. The process
included a three year commitment of the committee made up of various faculty and staff.
The goal of the committee was to:

Improve graduation rates

Comply with Financial Aid requirements

Plan for training all advisors

Ensure that the plan was effective for a majority of students

Distribute an even advising load over the faculty base.

Recommendation of the process for continuing to update the manual and process —
possibly considering a Director of Advising

g. Address the deficiencies in Summer advising due to the faculty being off

Chris commended Liz on her dedication and work throughout the last three years.

On a motion from Charlotte Eubank and a second by Dr. Brown, the advising manual was
adopted for use.

0 o0 T



4. Follow-up Items

College Cabinet Minutes |February 10, 2015 — Page 2

Item

Responsible Party

Status

On Line Directory Coordination

Teresa Johnson/Steve
Atwood/Kristina McDaniel

Ben Gordon has completed
changes and will send to Kristina
for distribution to the cabinet for
final review

Facilities Usage

Janine Heath/Tim Thompson

Janine and Tim to meet next
week on the draft manual.

FY16 Health Insurance

Kristina McDonald

Kristina is attending the next
meeting with the consortia and
will report back

Facilities Review

Janine Heath

There is a team assigned to walk
each of the buildings and provide
information on deficiencies noted
to Janine for reporting. This is
due to her by the 30" of January.

5. Student Services

* Anninformed the cabinet that the current counseling company is closing in May. She is
concerned about how we will accomplish the required counseling after the closure of the
current facility. Ann will bring to cabinet information on what other community colleges do
and a recommendation for how we move forward.

* Ann led a discussion on student fines for smoking in non-designated areas.
= Ann proposed increasing the fine to $100
= Charlotte suggested leaving it at $25 and giving the directors the authority to levy the

fines in their area.

= Charlotte also stated that we need to enforce the rules with a balance of the ability to

collect.

* Ann led the discussion on therapy animals and our requirements as a housing provider.
These laws are under the Fair Housing Laws and require entities that provide housing to allow
for therapy animals to be housed in the facility. College policy will be developed along with a
regulation outlining the rules.

6. Academic Instruction

» Dr. Brown informed the cabinet that the master syllabi was approved by the faculty.
* The college will begin the process of the national concurrent curriculum for dual credit.

7. Communications

* Teresa asked the cabinet to keep information coming for updating the Media Link. A survey
was discussed to measure the effectiveness of the Media Link with our students.

» Discussion on graduation exit survey. The process has begun to streamline the survey in
order to increase the effectiveness and increase the measurable data received.
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There were 11,000 hits on the photo booth from Raider Reunion

Financial Services

Charlotte discussed the fleet rules and informed everyone that the paperwork must be
turned in at the time the cars are returned. Discussion as to whether or not we should
include the GL account on the requesting paperwork and require the individuals checking out
the cars to return this paper work with the gas receipts.

The first round of interviews have been completed for the Accounts Payable position. The
information has been sent to the President’s office for the second and final interviews.

4M has a new supervisor for the college. April Berry will be the contact person.

Matt Dodd and his wife are the new owners of the Bread Company. We look forward to
improved performance and relationship.

Charlotte asked that we please report any broken or damaged furniture in order to reuse left
over furniture from Sikeston.

SPOL: Financial Services will input all existing employees. The calculator should only be used
for new positions that are being requested. After the existing employees have been entered,
Charlotte asked the cabinet to review the input to make sure it is correct.

The meal plan program has been very successful. Harps is on board with the program and
the production is extremely positive.

Human Resources

Kristina led the discussion on tracking training. She asked if the cabinet members would like
a list of the individuals that have not completed the training. The decision was to have the
list sent out electronically each week.

The staff has been working on getting all files updated. Kristina will send out a list of
individuals with missing paperwork. She asked that the cabinet members assist in helping
her get all of the paperwork from the employees.

Kristina asked if the cabinet was interested in have Sam’s club or a life insurance agency
come to campus to try to sign employees up with their services. The feeling of the cabinet
was that this was not something that would be beneficial.

10. Information Technology

Steve led the discussion on current viruses and to caution employees not to open items from
individuals that they do not know or if the email is suspect. The technology world expects
that these attacks will become more frequent and more global.



THREE RIVERS
COLLEGE

THE COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF SOUTHEAST MISSOURI

COLLEGE CABINET MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, February 24, 2015

9:30am
1. Attendance
Dr. Wesley Payne Charlotte Eubank Dr. Mary Lou Brown
Dr. Brenda Russell Ann Matthews Dr. Maribeth Payne
Kristina McDaniel Teresa Johnson Steve Atwood
Bill Hampton Janine Heath

2. President’s Opening Remarks
* Weather closure:
= Dr. Payne led the discussion on whether or not the college should continue with the
philosophy of closing campus when R-1 and the other districts close. The discussion
included child care issues for both the faculty/staff and the students. The following was
decided:

a. The Administration will review the condition of the parking lots and driveways on
campus to determine if operable.

b. Communication with public officials on the condition of the roads and streets will
continue.

c. When itis considered safe, the college will open even if local school districts remain
closed due to inability to run busses.

d. Supervisors will make the decisions on whether or not specific employees are able to
return to work. Employees should not return to work until the parking lots are clear
and campus maintenance informs the president that the campus is safe to occupy.

e. If the campus is closed, the procedures for employees wanting to come to work
should be followed:

1) The employee seeks permission from supervisor
2) The supervisor approves/disapproves the employee being on campus
3) If approved employee will notify campus public safety upon arrival.
* Athletic Insurance
= Discussion on the secondary Athletic Injury coverage and the historic cost.
= Dr. Payne will recommend to the board that we continue the secondary policy and
strongly recommend that the athletes obtain a primary policy. This would cover the
athletes in a non-accident need to see the doctor.
= Dr. Payne discussed the possibility of partnering with the hospital to provide minor health
care options to all students and staff
* Tuition Plan
= Dr. Payne and Charlotte Eubank have been working on a 5-year tuition plan. This plan is
designed to ensure that all ongoing expenses are covered by recurring revenues and not
one time growth.
= Employee salary increases are included in the plan. The decision was made to have a six
month in service clause regarding raises, meaning that only employees with greater than
six months of service are eligible for the raise.
* Exempt versus Non-exempt employment
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= Kristina updated cabinet on the issue of changing the requirements for exempt status
with the federal government. The Department of Labor is in the process of increasing the
base rate of pay in order for employees to be considered exempt. The decision as to
what the increase in pay will be has not been made. Kristina will keep us updated as to

the progress.
* PSRS Retirees

= PSRS has decided to change the hour for hour designation for retired adjuncts teaching at
the college. In the past it has been calculated as one hour per hour of instruction. The
new rule is now 2.5 hours per one hour of instruction. This would reduce the number of
classes that a retired teacher could teach at the college to one class per semester. Dr.
Payne will keep us updated on future discussions.

3. Follow-up Items

Item

Responsible Party

Status

On Line Directory Coordination

Teresa Johnson/Steve
Atwood/Kristina McDaniel

Ben Gordon has completed
changes and will send to Kristina
for distribution to the cabinet for
final review

Facilities Usage

Janine Heath/Tim Thompson

Draft has been sent to Dr. Payne
for review

FY16 Health Insurance

Kristina McDonald

The consortia has approved going
with Anthem Blue Cross Blue
Shield. Details will be distributed
as soon as the options are
decided

Facilities Review

Janine Heath

The documentation has been
given to Janine. Results are being
typed and will review with Rob
Tomlinson

4. Student Services

* Student Travel: Ann asked if both male and female students were traveling are we required

to provide a male and female instructor. The answer is no.

* Graduation Survey: Ann led a discussion regarding the graduation survey and the best
method to use to get improved responses. After the discussion it was decided that the
student would fill out the survey when they picked up their caps and gowns. This led to a
discussion regarding Capstone. This is the third point in Gen Ed Assessment. Justin Hoggard
joined the cabinet for discussion on the various check points required for students to
graduate. Dr. Brown and Ann Matthews are to review the existing points and make
recommendations to Dr. Payne for moving forward.

* SGA: Ann brought forward the recommendation to change the name of Student Government
Association to Student Activities Board. The cabinet felt that the SGA was designed to teach
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students self-governance and that it is greater than an Activities board. We will continue
with SGA.

5. Centers

Bill Hampton handed out the Facilitators job descriptions. He requested a review of the
salary in relationship to the responsibilities that are required.

6. Academic Instruction

Evening Advantage: Dr. Brown reported that instructors have been in touch with the
students in order to enroll them in the second session.

Course sections: Dr. Brown stated that since enrollment is down she has been reviewing the
number of sections that are being offered. The college has compacted in response to the
reduced demand.

Career Education and Workforce Development

Dr. Russell reported that we are on track for the Enhancement Grant requests. The grant is a

state grant specifically designed for career education programs. The college must prove that

the students completing the programs have a better chance for employment. There will be a
more in-depth review of the grant this year. This is not a competitive process but all requests
must be justified and in keeping with the college plans.

Communications

Teresa reported that we are moving forward with the E-Brochures. The draft for the AAS
programs has been completed and approximately one half for the AA degrees are ready for
review.

The communications department is working on the recruitment advertising for the spring
enrollment period.

The college is now advertising at the movie theater.

Dr. Maribeth Payne asked how to make requests for changes to the website. Teresa asked
that any requested changes be emailed to her. There was an open discussion regarding the
existing request form. Dr. Wesley Payne requested that Teresa provide processes for
requesting changes.

Financial Services

Charlotte reported that the replacement for the AP Clerk is still in the interview phase.

The snow event this past week was the first event that the maintenance staff used the new
equipment and successfully cleared all of the parking lots and sidewalks without the need to
contract with outside venders.

SPOL salaries are in process. Charlotte will get them finalized and input as quickly as possible.

10. Human Resources

Kristina will have the training updates out to the cabinet members this week in order for
them to follow up with employees that have not completed the training.

Adjuncts are required to take the training since they are active employees.

Dr. Payne questioned if we could take the money that we are spending on outsourcing the
training and complete the process in house. Kristina is to review and make recommendations
as to the feasibility of moving the training in house.

11. Information Technology

Steve requested that employees email him should suspect emails be received. Once again he
reminded everyone not to open attachments from individuals that they do not know or if the
email seems odd.

Steve requested information on the 911 call center
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a. Dr. Payne informed everyone that he is negotiating with the city and county to move

the center to the learning annex. The benefits to the college are:

1) Increase the amount of police training to the level we have fire training. The call
center will give us a live training environment for certified training.

2) The college is a designated command center for Southeast Missouri for all
emergency personnel.

3) This is a stepping stone for potentially co-locating the police department to the
campus

» Steve explained the challenges in mapping the VOIP numbers off campus to the correct
location. The department is working on resolving current issues.
12. Institutional Effectiveness
e Dr. M. Payne reported that her office is currently working on reviewing/updating/establishing
policy and procedures.

Weapon Policy

Communicable disease policy must be revised

Emotional support animal policy

Hiring policy and procedure

Establishing the regulation for policy/regulation development

» Dr. M. Payne reminded the cabinet that the planning phase of the budget is due March 1.
Everyone should be completing their plans in SPOL.

Dr. Payne ended the meeting with the following items:

Retention and Recruitment: We have to be persistent in our retention efforts with the existing students
and aggressive with our recruitment in the career track and non-traditional students.

Role of Cabinet Members: Dr. Payne discussed the role of each of the members stating that the major
areas of the college are represented at the meeting. Each of the members must work together and
across lines to ensure that the students and staff are collectively working toward the same goals.



THREE RIVERS
COLLEGE

THE COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF SOUTHEAST MISSOURI

COLLEGE CABINET MEETING MINUTES

Tuesday, March 24, 2015
8:30am
1. Attendance
Dr. Wesley Payne Charlotte Eubank Dr. Mary Lou Brown
Dr. Brenda Russell Ann Matthews Dr. Maribeth Payne
Kristina McDaniel Teresa Johnson Steve Atwood
Bill Hampton Janine Heath

2. Spring Semester Debrief Meeting for External Locations
Attendees

Missy Marshall
Kathy Ballard
Connie Hampton
Scott Williamson
Claudia Horn

Dr. Wesley Payne opened the meeting. He encouraged the directors to review the
operations of the locations and to determine what is working for students and what is not.
For those things that are challenging, he requested that the directors work through the
process in order for the students to benefit.

Budget:

Charlotte Eubank explained that the salaries and benefits for existing personnel have
been entered into the FY16 budget. The managers should not change these salaries. If
there is a question regarding any of these salaries the managers should contact Charlotte
for discussion.

New positions should be part of the planning process with justifications for hiring. These
requests will be reviewed during budget meetings and the managers will be notified if
they are approved.

Dr. Wesley Payne informed the group that a complete plan includes an assessment plan
for each of the objectives. Plans and budgets are not to be turned into the President’s
Office until the assessment plan is completed.

Communications:

Teresa Johnson updated the group on the marketing efforts for Spring registration:

a. TV Ads—"“l Chose 3R”

b. Postcard direct mail

c. Social Media Advertising

d. Media Link

e. Posters and other printed materials

Ms. Johnson explained some of the upcoming opportunities:

a. There is a focus on career/technical programs. The communications department is
putting together a new ad for the fall semester.

b. Evening Advantage is being promoted locally since it is only offered at the main
campus. Newspaper ads are running and radio spots are being considered.
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= Teresa asked the directors if the recent updating schedule for Media Link was helpful. All
of the directors responded that the feedback has been very positive and they appreciate
the efforts.

= Some general comments regarding communication were:

a. Sikeston: Pleased with the flow of the marketing efforts in her market. The message
is expansion as a result of the new building. Updates to media link are working. Very
pleased with the technical support at the centers. Maintenance efforts have
improved greatly.

b. Malden: Students are responding to the updates on Medial Link. Ms. Hampton asked
if there was a possibility of sound in addition to the visual. She is a little concerned
about the timeliness of getting posters to the centers for upcoming events.

c. Willow Springs: Communication has improved. The web site is a little confusing.
Students are having trouble finding classes that are offered in Willow Springs.
Requested that the college consider and “easy button” on the home page directing
prospective and current students to the correct place.

d. Kennett: Communications are improved. Ms. Ballard asked if there was a way we
could publicize locally classes being offered at the center. She also requested that the
signage be more prominent. Individuals wanting to visit the facility are having a
difficult time seeing the current signs.

e. Piedmont: The newspaper ads listing the class offerings have been very helpful. Ms.
Horn stated that some of her students were reluctant to come to the facility since
they did not want to feel as if they were returning to high school.

f. Dexter: Mr. Hampton agreed with the improvements to the overall communications.
He and his staff encourage perspective students to come to the center for assistance
in finding classes and completing paperwork.

g. Dr. Payne asked if registration posters displayed within the community would assist in
positive results during registration. Ms. Marshall stated that very few businesses in
Sikeston allows posters to be hung. She suggested that we identify marques instead.
Ms. Hampton asked for banners to be hung during the registration process. Yard
signs were discussed. Teresa Johnson was asked to provide pricing for yard signs and
banners.

» Custodial service/Maintenance
= Missy Marshall reported that 4M hired new personnel for the center. All is going well
with the staff changing their hours to 4pm. This gives the staff an opportunity to
communicate and direct the efforts of the cleaning and maintenance. The staff in
Sikeston is struggling to get the appropriate supplies. Charlotte Eubank asked Ms.
Marshall to let Cammy Halcumb know the details and that it would be addressed.
= Ms. Marshall indicated that since the center had started using the maintenance ticket
system the response from the maintenance department has improved.
= Ms. Eubank stated that if the maintenance department had an equivalent to the offsite IT
person the response from the department would be greatly improved.
« Parking/Snow Days:
= All centers except Sikeston reported that the snow removal went well this winter. Ms.

Marshall explained with the new building, the wind is creating a drifting issue. She is

working with her company to improve the removal.
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Main campus purchased a truck with a plow which allowed for the in house maintenance
personnel to perform the snow removal this winter. It went well even though there was
a learning curve.

Dr. Wesley Payne explained to the directors and cabinet that the college is going to
monitor road conditions, talk with the highway patrol and local police when deciding to
close the college during weather events. There will be a safety evaluation and the
determination will be made at that time.

Registration/Advising/Financial Aid

Missy Marshall reported that there were no major issues. Financial Aid was very involved
in the process.

Connie Hampton reported that each year the registration process improves. This year the
timeliness of communication improved.

Scott Williamson explained that registration and advising at the Willow Springs facility is
different due to the programs that are offered.

Kathy Ballard outlined the testing and registration schedule in Kennett. Testing is
conducted on Tuesday and Thursday. Friday is registration orientation. Zack provides
support in the orientation process. A question was raised regarding the need for students
to have an ID for the testing. Previously the prospective student could use their social
security numbers however with the change to the system, they are now required to have
ID numbers. Chris Adams explained that his department is working through the process
and is planning on having the students entered into the system as prospective students.
They will be assigned an ID during this process. He will keep the directors updated on the
progress.

Ms. Ballard expressed her concern with the facilities in Caruthersville. The students and
staff are very unhappy with the technical tools that are being provided. Dr. Wesley Payne
asked that Ms. Ballard sit with JJ Bullington (principal) and discuss the situation to
determine if there was a solution. As an alternative, there is room in the new building
that the college occupies and with some remodeling we could potentially provide classes
in that building rather than at the high school.

Open discussion on the orientation class (GST 090). This is the initial touch point with the
student. Itis a one credit hour class and is required for all students.

Dr. Brown announced that the college is going to hire a liaison for the fall in Doniphan and
Van Buren. Training for these individuals will be scheduled on the main campus and will
involve all departments relating to registration. The college will provide registration
assistance to Piedmont, Van Buren, Doniphan, Caruthersville, Portageville and New
Madrid for fall.

Bill Hampton announced that there was a counselor meeting in Dexter scheduled for
Friday March 27. The topic will be how Three Rivers can provide assistance to the high
schools in the area.

Dr. Wesley Payne asked how the transcript process is going. In the past there were
recurring issues with paperwork getting lost. The directors all responded that the process
had changed and that they were using the system to provide the documentation to the
registrar and it seems to have mitigated the issue. Melanie Hamann has been proactive
with the counselors and this communication has addressed a number of the issues.

Laura Milligan led the discussion on verification notification to the students. When we
receive the notification we email the student. This is followed up by post cards sent to
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their address on record. If the student is not responding, the mailing is followed up by a
telephone call. For students in the off-site locations, a list is sent to the directors and
they will follow up as well.

Ms. Milligan also addressed the potential changes to the loan process. She is proposing
that we require students to attend a loan counseling session prior to completing the loan
process. This would include filling out the paperwork and preparing a budget to ensure
that the student understands that they will be require to pay the loan back. Karen Beers
will go to each center and train the staff on the process. Details need to be reviewed and
presented for final approval.

The college is combining the admission and scholarship application. For all students that
register there will be an opportunity to qualify for scholarships offered. Ms. Milligan
reminded the directors that April 1 is the deadline for the high school counselors to
submit their recommendations for scholarships.

College Store/Text Book Delivery & Process for Book Return

The directors all reported that the distribution of books was improved. Ms. Horn asked if
there was a way that books could be delivered to Piedmont instead having to drive to the
main campus. Ms. Eubank told her that they could be mailed.

Bob Janson discussed the book return process and informed the group that changes have
been made due to research on the issue. The fines for not returning the books have been
delayed as well as putting book charges on the students account. The bookstore
personnel are working with Financial Aid and Student Financial Services to improve the
communication with the students in order for the registration process for the following
semester to be easier.

Mr. Jansen gave an update on the meal plan cards. He will be expanding the network to
include off-site locations. Harps is on board with all communities that they are in;
Subway is open to exploring the possibility and he is pursuing other businesses in the
communities that the college serves.

Security

Sikeston: Ms. Marshall reported that the cameras are being installed. After the system is
completely installed, the Sikeston police will monitor the system. Currently the new
building has been placed on regular patrols.

Willow Springs: Mr. Williamson stated that the students and faculty address any issues
with full back up from the police department.

Kennett: Ms. Ballard expressed her concerns with the lack of alarms on the doors leading
into the building. The new janitor is assisting by escorting employees and students to
their cars in the evening but Ms. Ballard would like to have the door alarmed allowing the
staff to know when someone exits the building.

Piedmont: Ms. Horn has no issues. The high school has janitorial staff in the evening and
the police department monitors the facility.

Dexter: Mr. Hampton is concerned that the security cameras/system as not been
installed.

Dr. Wesley Payne stated that all of the sites/campus depend on local law enforcement to
assist in the security of the facilities. He discussed the agreement with the city of Poplar
Bluff and outlined the services that will be offered on the School Resource Program. He
also announced that the college would have a permanent liaison with the police
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department and that this individual would be responsible for ensuring safety training for
all personnel.

Student Learning Needs/Tutoring/Student Persistence

= Sikeston: Ms. Marshall stated that tutoring continues to be a need.

=  Willow Springs: The faculty fills the role of tutoring.

= Kennett: Ms. Ballard stated that she has an excellent tutor. She further stated that there
is an issue with Friday attendance. There are also issues with some of the ITV instructors
that require a great deal of support from the center personnel. Dr. Brown is aware of the
issue and is addressing it with the Department Chairs.

= Piedmont: Ms. Horn announced that her Transitional English instructor has quit. She will
work with Dr. Brown to hire a replacement. Ms. Horn is also concerned with IST100. The
students and faculty are not pleased with the design. There is very little instruction
included in the new class.

= Dexter: Mr. Hampton is pleased with his tutor but requested additional hours to provide
tutoring services later into the evening. He also requested that we have a classroom
Math 103 or 153 instead of only offering on line. Dr. Brown will discuss with the Math
Faculty.

Technology

= There were no issues from the centers. Steve Atwood discussed the limited bandwidth
issues and the impact on the VOIP system.

= Steve Atwood reviewed the email security and spam issues. He cautioned everyone to be
wary of emails that are sent from unknown sources or that look suspect.

2015 Commencement

= Dr. Wesley Payne informed the group that commencement will be on May 15 at 7pm.
The cabinet will be on stage with the exception of Teresa Johnson. Academic dean should
find another person in their area to carry the banners.

= The graduation will have a student focus this year. Larry Dewitt will be the speaker.
There will be two announcers calling the students names. Dr. Payne will be recognizing a
segment of the student population and relating a story about one of the students from
this segment.

HLC Visit — Fall 2015

= Dr. Maribeth Payne reviewed some of the items that will be address on the HLC visit to
the off-site locations in the fall. Missy Marshall has been selected as the liaison for the
visit and will travel with the team to the locations that they specify. Dr. Maribeth Payne
will keep everyone informed as she receives information.

The center directors were dismissed and the cabinet remained to continue the cabinet meeting.

3. President’s Remarks/Discussion

Dr. Wesley Payne updated the cabinet on the search for the Executive Vice President. The
successful applicant must have teach